TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
January 7, 2013
 I.  CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Town Council President Trocki called the regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council to order at 5:30 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
II.  ROLL CALL
Town Council members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President
Mary E. Meagher, Vice President

Thomas P. Tighe
Eugene B. Mihaly
Town Council members absent:
Blake A. Dickinson
Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator 
Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III.  AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
A)
Acknowledgements:

1)
Swearing-in of new Jamestown Police Officer by Town Administrator 




Bruce R. Keiser and Police Chief Edward A. Mello. 
a) Probationary Officer Pierre Pages. 

Chief Mello described the police officer recruitment process and stated Officer Pages was the top candidate in a field of over 100 applicants. Officer Pages is a Jamestown resident, served in the US Coast Guard, worked for the Jamestown Public Works Department, is pursuing a degree in Criminal Justice, and now a Police Officer. He underwent 22 weeks of intensive training at the Municipal Police Academy, during which his son Jacob was born. As a probationary officer he will undergo 14 weeks of additional field training with a senior officer and 12 months of monitoring and evaluation. Town Administrator Keiser noted Officer Pages worked for the Jamestown Public Works Department prior to entering the Police Academy and was known for his inexhaustible energy and communication skills. He is a valued worker and will be missed at DPW.  
The Oath of Office was administered by Town Administrator Keiser. The Jamestown Police Officer’s badge was pinned on Officer Pages by his wife, Michelle. (Applause)
2)
Awarding of the Medal of Honor by Town Administrator Bruce R. Keiser and 
Police Chief Edward A. Mello. 
a) Officer John Areson

b) Sergeant Karen Catlow
Chief Mello explained the Medal of Honor, the Department’s policy to recognize its officers, and stated all but two Jamestown officers are able to attend this evening’s acknowledgements. The events of May 22, 2012 attempted suicide were noted. The officers located the subject’s vehicle, found him self-injured, removed his weapons, and stopped him from driving off the cliff at Fort Wetherill - putting themselves at risk. The letter from the subject’s wife thanking the police department for saving her husband’s life and putting their lives on the line was read. The Medal of Honor and plaques were presented by Chief Mello and Town Administrator Keiser. (Applause) 
3) Awarding of the Life Saving Medal by Town Administrator Bruce R. Keiser and Police Chief Edward A. Mello. 
a)
Officer Mark Esposito
b)
Officer Ronald Jacobson
c)
Jamestown Resident Patrick Foley

Bruce Matoes and Patrick Foley were in attendance. Chief Mello explained the Life Saving Medal and the events of September 23, 2012. His officers responded to a call at a local restaurant for an unresponsive subject. With the assistance of Mr. Foley, CPR was administered, use of the automatic external defibrillator (AED) initiated, and Mr. Matoes regained a pulse, began breathing, and was transported to the hospital by ambulance. Our citizen and first responders used available technology to save a life. Mr. Matoes wanted to meet and thank those who saved his life and stated it is a miracle he is alive, thanks to them. (Applause) 
The awards were presented to the officers and citizen by Chief Mello and Town Administrator Keiser. The officers received a uniform ribbon on behalf of the Town. (Applause) Chief Mello introduced the Jamestown Police Officers: Lt. Denault, Sgt. Pinnochi, Sgt. Catlow, Sgt. Hopkins, Officer Areson, Officer Hebert, Officer Chaves,   Officer Esposito, Officer Endres, Officer Pages, and Officer Jacobson, and invited everyone to the reception at the Grange. The regular meeting was recessed at 5:49 p.m. (for the reception). The regular meeting was reconvened at 7:05 p.m. 
4) Rhode Island Chapter American Planning Association Outstanding Achievement Award for implementation of Jamestown Zoning Ordinance Sec. 82-314 High groundwater table and impervious layer overlay district: Town Planner Lisa Bryer, Public Works Director Michael Gray, and Environmental Scientist Justin Jobin. The Council acknowledged the award. (Applause) Town Administrator Keiser stated the award signifies that Jamestown is a leader in adopting conservation ordinances and it is recognition for Town staff and Boards.  
IV.  PUBLIC HEARINGS, LICENSES AND PERMITS
All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance. 
President Kristine Trocki recused on this issue and filed the appropriate form, as she has a business transaction with the business establishment. Vice President Mary Meagher presides over the meeting.  

A) Council sitting as the Alcoholic Beverage Licensing Board 
NOTICE is hereby given by the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown, being the Licensing Board in said Town as provided under Title 3, Chapters 1-12 of the General Laws of Rhode Island 1956, and as amended, that the following application has been received by the Town Council for the license TRANSFER under said Act, for the period December 1, 2012 to November 30, 2013:


TRANSFER:

CLASS A (PACKAGE STORE) - RETAIL
Grapes & Gourmet, Inc.  

dba: Grapes & Gourmet

9 East Ferry Wharf

Jamestown, RI 02835

TO:

Tunstall, LLC

dba: Grapes & Gourmet

9 East Ferry Wharf

Jamestown, RI 02835

NEW LICENSE:


Tunstall, LLC

dba: Grapes & Gourmet

9 East Ferry Wharf

Jamestown, RI 02835
B) Public Hearings

C) Licenses and Permits

1) Multi-License transfer applications

a) Victualing License (01/07/2013 – 11/30/2013)

b) Holiday License (01/07/2013 – 02/28/2013)

TRANSFER:

Grapes & Gourmet, Inc.  

dba: Grapes & Gourmet

9 East Ferry Wharf

Jamestown, RI 02835



TO:

Tunstall, LLC

dba: Grapes & Gourmet

9 East Ferry Wharf

Jamestown, RI 02835

NEW LICENSES:


Tunstall, LLC

dba: Grapes & Gourmet

9 East Ferry Wharf

Jamestown, RI 02835

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Thomas Tighe to convene as the Alcohol Licensing Board and open the public hearing. Mary Meagher, Thomas Tighe and Eugene Mihaly vote in the affirmative. Kristine Trocki recused. Blake Dickinson was absent. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.
There were no comments from the Council or public. 
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Eugene Mihaly to grant the CLASS A (PACKAGE STORE) - RETAIL liquor license transfer from Grapes & Gourmet, Inc. dba: Grapes & Gourmet to Tunstall, LLC, dba: Grapes & Gourmet to November 30, 2013, and the Multi-License transfer applications for the Victualing License to November 30, 2013 and Holiday License to February 28, 2013  subject to resolution of debts, taxes, appropriate signatures and State approvals and do not issue the licenses until all conditions are met. Mary Meagher, Thomas Tighe and Eugene Mihaly voted in the affirmative. Kristine Trocki recused. Blake Dickinson was absent. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Eugene Mihaly to close the public hearing and adjourn as the Alcohol Beverage Licensing Board at 7:16 p.m. Mary Meagher, Thomas Tighe, Eugene Mihaly and Blake Dickinson vote in the affirmative; Kristine Trocki recused. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. 
Vice President Meagher turned the meeting over to President Trocki.
V.  OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled to Address. None
B) Non-scheduled to Address. None
C) Councilor comments.

Mary Meagher. Vice President Meagher referenced the deadline for FEMA applications (available on the Town website) for Hurricane Sandy. The January 22nd meeting and workshop will cover facilities and resources, with a focus on the affects of Hurricane Sandy and the condition of the Golf Course building. Preliminary information and additional required information were referenced. Town Administrator Keiser noted Goal Setting is also on the January 22nd agenda. This long-term project can be continued and addressed over several meetings as needed.  
VI. ADMINISTRATOR, DEPARTMENT, BOARD 

AND COMMISSION REPORTS

A) Town Administrator Report

1) Letter to Fort Getty seasonal campers. Town Administrator Keiser noted the letter is traditionally forwarded to prior year’s seasonal campers in December or January so that campers and Town staff can plan for the upcoming season. The letter developed by Mr. Keiser and Vice President Meagher include the reduced number of campers and explains the significant changes and fees, and addresses rules and enforcement for the upcoming season. The letter (signed by the Town Administrator) is simple, informative, and reflective of changes enacted to improve the camping experience. Payment is now in 3 installments, with notification required by February 6th (to provide ample time to fill vacant sites from the wait list. Discussion continued.
2) Mackerel Cove status report. Town Administrator Keiser noted the impacts of Hurricane Sandy. The Town is working with FEMA to obtain grant reimbursement for repairs primarily at East Ferry and Mackerel Cove. A report should be ready for the next Town Council meeting. Public Works Director Michael Gray outlined initial damage assessments and estimates from FEMA for East Ferry Pier, Fort Getty Pier, and Mackerel Cove Beach. An additional session with FEMA is required to determine reimbursement amounts. Per FEMA guidelines, approved reimbursement expenses are split 25% Town and 75% FEMA. Mackerel Cove engineered beach expenses are in question. The plans, construction, and permit from 2000 were referenced. It is estimated 20,000 plants are needed to restore the dunes. Discussion ensued of plantings (possibly by Eagle Scout candidates or other volunteers). Decking repair by Town staff and other contracted repairs were referenced. An estimate for Fort Getty repairs will be obtained (covered by insurance). 
Conservation Commission member Brown referenced Chair Carol Trocki’s communication of today outlining the Commission’s recommendations for Council consideration to protect Mackerel Cove Beach as follows: 
· Reduce or reconfiguring parking at either end of the beach. 

· Redesign dunes to allow stormwater runoff and over-wash to pass from the roadway back into Mackerel cove after storms without undermining coastal buffer from behind. This would likely entail creation of a swale to channel runoff from Beavertail Road. Dune openings could be placed in the lowest elevation areas to guide water back to the cove while providing beach access from the parking area. Such activities require CRMC permission and coordination with post-Sandy restoration work using existing materials.  
· Allow buffers to re-vegetate naturally or re-plant with native dune grass.
· Seek aesthetically palatable alternative to delimit beach parking.
· Remove storm debris and other materials from Sheffield Cove side of Beavertail Road.
· Establish a consistent plan for sand replacement when roadway is cleared after storms for long-term buffer reformation; consider incorporating raked seaweed during beach season; discuss the need for long-term plan for Mackerel cove Beach.

This is a Town Council policy decision that can be discussed further on January 22nd.  Public Works Director Gray referenced runoff issues and his site visit to Mackerel Cove with Conservation Commission members and State Geologist Boothroyd. Lengthy discussion ensued of alternatives, FEMA guidelines for reimbursement for reconstructive work, and additional information. As plantings should be done in February it is important to address Mackerel Cove soon. Discussion continued.  
3) RI Interlocal Risk Management Trust Annual Dinner (01/24/2013).  
4) RI League of Cities and Towns Annual Convention (01/30/2013)

Town Administrator Keiser noted it is worthwhile for Council members to attend both events, especially the League of Cities and Towns Convention attended by over 1,000 government officials and employees. 
B) GZA Third Quarter Monitoring Report. Public Works Director Gray addressed the summary report in the meeting packet. GZA evaluated samples taken from landfill test wells and the report summarizes the analysis of compounds detected, none of which were found to be above EPA regulations. Mr. Gray suggests a presentation to explain the sampling, reporting and scope of work for the landfill closure project at the February 4th Council meeting (awarding of bid appears later in the agenda). The summary report showed there were no dangerous levels of gases emitted from the test wells. Compounds historically found in minor concentrations and seasonal fluctuations are all under EPA standards. Two new wells will be installed so that impacts and groundwater quality can be monitored during the closure process. Discussion continued. 
C) Solicitor’s Report: Peter D. Ruggiero, Esq. None.
VII. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Fort Getty Jamestown Preference

B) Fort Getty Pavilion

1) Rental fees

2) Parking

3) Gates

C) Fort Getty camping rates

1) Transient RV camping

2) Tent camping 

D)
Fort Getty seasonal boat rates 

Town Administrator Keiser noted fees should be reviewed first. 
Pavilion Rental:  

2012 rate

$300.00 unlimited guests





2013 proposed rate:




    
Maximum of 50 guests
$300.00




     
51 to 150 guests

$500.00




     
Over 150 guests                 
$700.00




     
Refundable deposit

$200.00

Transient RV:


2012 rate

$  40.00 per night





2013 proposed rate:





Off peak (prior to July 1/




   
after Labor Day)

$  50.00 per night





Peak (July 1 to Labor Day)
$  55.00 per night



Seasonal Boat Parking:
2012 rate

$450.00





2013 proposed rate

$600.00
Remain the same as 2012:
Tent camping

$  25.00 per night





Waiting list

$  10.00 per year





Campground guest parking
$    5.00 per day





Dump station

$  20.00 per use





Daily parking

$  20.00





Daily parking w/boat

$  30.00

Town Administrator Keiser noted the Pavilion size of 40’ by 120’, built to accommodate large parties. The proposed rate schedule is fair, based on reconstruction costs and increased services by Town staff for larger groups. A $300.00 maximum fee for non-profit groups (Chamber of Commerce, Lions Club) with a waiver provision for charitable organizations was suggested. Council members express concern for the proposed fee schedule as it may discourage charitable organizations from renting the Pavilion. Discussion ensued of weddings, cleaning deposits ($200), clean-ups after large functions, and additional fee schedule evaluation. A list of fees for other public sites will be supplied by the Town Administrator. Discussion ensued of user fees, whether the Pavilion is an amenity or a revenue source, and upkeep expenses. This item is continued. 
Council comments for the Transient RV fees included this is steep, this is fair, and $50.00 per night is a 25% increase. Council comments for the Seasonal Boat Parking are it is fair and appropriate. Discussion ensued of opening the Pavilion for non-resident use and a weekday rate for increased revenues. The Pavilion is used every weekend, but available weekdays; non-residents have used the Pavilion with a Jamestown sponsor. Discussion ensued of daily parking rates and consistency. Town Administrator Keiser would like to review parking fee revenues prior to adoption. 

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to approve the Seasonal Boat Parking rate increase for 2013 from $450.00 to $600.00. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
The rest of the 2013 proposed fees are continued to the February 4, 2013 meeting.  

Jamestown Preference. Vice President Meagher commented there is a preference for Jamestown residents for moorings, and she favors keeping the present seasonal camping fee at Fort Getty ($3,700) for Jamestown residents.  

Moe LaFlamme of Weatherly Court addressed his letter submitted today, stating what is proposed makes sense and mimics his suggestions. He believes Tent camping and RV parking (transient) for Jamestowners should be encouraged, but the rates are high for residents. There is little difference in the charge for transient campers and tent campers. Mr. LaFlamme referenced displacement, seniority, lottery, campsite choice, and clarifying the ambiguous language in the letter to campers. Mr. LaFlamme feels there will be attrition this season due to the seasonal rate increases. Mr. LaFlamme was thanked for his input. 

Discussion ensued of building in local preference to the wait list and seniority list, alternating from seniority wait list to Jamestown wait list. There are currently three (3) Jamestown residents at Fort Getty, and twelve (12) on the wait list. More residents would use Fort Getty with a local resident preference system. The letter will be amended to reflect this change. Discussion continued. 

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to set the Fort Getty seasonal camping rate for Jamestown residents at $3,700.00, the same as the 2012 rate. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher in the event there are open sites available the selection will be made alternately from those who have seniority on the wait list and those who are Jamestowners with seniority on the wait list. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Fort Getty Parking. Vice President Meagher would like the Town to prepare an RFP for a landscape architect to review parking plans for Fort Getty (plans by town staff and Andy Yates referenced). A professional review of plans would be part of a larger, more coherent plan, with improvements and alternatives for Council review and adoption. The story circle, fire pit and benches (donation from the Lions Club) should be part of the process. Time constraints were discussed. Discussion continued. Public Works Director Gray and Mary Meagher will work on the RFP. 

Fort Getty Gates. The historic gates at Fort Getty were built by German POW’s during World War II. This type of historic restoration must use the existing stone and cannot be performed by Town staff.  
E)        1st Grade Class rule-making project. Vice President Meagher stated the 1st grade class requests a visit by Town Council members to discuss rule making. Councilor Dickinson will be asked if he would like to attend with Vice President Meagher.   
F) 
Board/Commission/Committee Appointments, Resignations and Vacancies. Discussion ensued of Committee members who would like to be reappointed. The Committee chairs will be consulted for their recommendation. The two applicants for Library Trustee vacancies will be interviewed on January 14th at 6:00 p.m. Advertising for vacancies is ongoing, and appointments will be continued.   
VIII. NEW BUSINESS
A) Conanicut Island Sailing Foundation: agreement renewal for 2013. The letter from Councilor Blake Dickinson was read into the record by Councilor Mihaly as  follows:

“I reviewed the documents submitted to the Town in regard to the renewal agreement for the CISF Summer Camp and Sailing programs and would like to go on record as having significant reservations.   As I have stated previously, I am not opposed to the CISF conducting a sailing program under the auspices of the recreation department. There seems to be a deviation in the use of town facilities from other organizations i.e.: Soccer Association.  As was stated in the report submitted, CISF provides kayak rentals.  This does not seem to be in the purview of a sailing/education program.  More importantly, many issues regarding park access, parking, equipment storage and the general footprint of the group should be addressed more comprehensively, particularly in light of the changes taking place at Fort Getty with regard to increased financial burden on campers, boat parking and overall management of the facility.  I think there that there are many governance issues that should be addressed before expanding this agreement to anything other than what existed last year.  Nevertheless, the Town Council should address these issues in more detail.”

Council members comment they do not consider this year’s program an expansion over last year as regards kayak rentals and would go forward with renewal of this MOA. Mr. Keiser noted regarding the free public sailing, he changed the word “may be offered” to “shall be offered” in the MOA and agreed with Meg Myles that sailing instructors should get a free pass in and out of Fort Getty so they won’t have to pay for parking. The program was successful last year and brought many people into Fort Getty for marine education and sailing that otherwise wouldn’t have had the experience. CISF Director Myles commented on the need for kayak rentals, why it should be $10 per hour, and why it is not a priority. She is confused with “expansion” as the CISF would like to offer the experience to more young people by having more classes at the same time for different age groups of children to accommodate parents with multiple children attending the free sailing lessons.  Discussion continued.
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to approve the Memorandum of Agreement with Conanicut Island Sailing Foundation (CISF) for the 2013 season. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
President Trocki referenced Councilor Dickinson’s statement in his memorandum welcoming and congratulating new Police Officer Pierre Pages and congratulating the Medal of Honor and Life Saving Medal recipients. He would also like to thank Patrick Foley for being a good citizen and stated all should be proud. 

B) Awarding of Bid for construction management and engineering services for Landfill Closure: GZA Environmental, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $114,500.00, as recommended by Public Works Director Michael C. Gray. Mr. Gray explained this is a regulatory closure of the former landfill property and is for construction oversight. Two bids were received, and GZA was the lowest responsive bidder.
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Thomas Tighe to award the bid for construction management and engineering services for the former landfill closure to GZA Environmental, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $114,500 as recommended by Public Works Director Gray. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

C) Awarding of Bid for tub grinding of debris from Storm Sandy: J. R. Vinagro Corporation for an amount not to exceed $862.00 per hour, as recommended by Public Works Director Michael C. Gray. Mr. Gray stated the job would take two days and the cost is reimbursable through FEMA.
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to award the bid for tub grinding of debris to J. R. Vinagro Corporation for an amount not to exceed $862.00 per hour as recommended by Public Works Director Gray. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

D) Wetlands Permit application fee. Town Administrator Keiser explained the wetlands permit fee submitted in December was calculated inaccurately by the consultant at $300, $900 short of the actual $1,200, and RIDEM needs the total fee before performing the review. This is part of the Bike Path Design program, and the concept was approved previously. The letter of Councilor Blake Dickinson expressing concern for the discrepancy was referenced. Councilor Dickinson requested this item be continued to the next Council meeting. Town Administrator Keiser explained this $900 could come from the incidentals account ($50,000 line item). Bike Path Design Committee Chair Bob Sutton was in attendance and explained the purpose of the Bike Path Design Committee and the $21,000 approved funding for the project study. Continuation of the process with RIDEM allows the Town to obtain a permit to advance to the next phase of design.  The miscalculation of fee was by the engineers, not the Committee. RIDOT is on board with the project and it is on the TIP as a fundable project. He is unsure why waiting another week would be necessary and requests the Council move to vote on this item so the project can go forward. Discussion continued.  

Council members express their support for the project and moving forward. As Council members in attendance ran for office on a platform of civility, out of respect for Councilor Dickinson’s request, they prefer to continue this issue so that he can be part of  the discussion. Lengthy discussion ensued. Mr. Sutton expressed concern for further delays. Solicitor Ruggiero suggested this item be continued to January 14, 2014 as a special meeting instead of a workshop to accommodate a discussion and vote by the Council. 
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to continue this agenda item to the January 14, 2013 agenda and post it as a special meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
E) Fort Getty management: Recreation Department organization. Vice President Meagher requested this item and expressed concern a new methodology is needed for management of Fort Getty, including a review to determine a new direction and whether it should be outside of the Recreation department. Changes to date and requested improvements were referenced. Organization, management and enforcement need review. Councilor Tighe would like a total picture of Fort Getty through an outside assessment, including a financial audit and evaluation of the Recreation Department facilities, inventory, and programs with recommendations. He requests development of an RFP through the Town Solicitor and Town staff for Council review at the January 22nd meeting. He would make a motion to proceed. 

Town Administrator Keiser spoke with RI Public Expenditure Council (RIPEC) Director Simmons on his agency’s availability. RIPEC performs such audits, and as a non-profit organization, they charge low fees and are the preferred vendor. Concern was expressed whether this is the proper vendor. Mr. Keiser noted RIPEC performs government management studies, brings in the professionals required to complete the task, and is highly competent. This is an in-depth undertaking. Lengthy discussion ensued. Solicitor Ruggiero stated the scope of the project will be reviewed and he will come back with a proposal, then the Council can determine the direction to follow.  
IX. ORDINANCES

None.

X. CONSENT AGENDA

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to approve the Consent Agenda. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:

A) Adoption of Council minutes:

1)
November 26, 2012 (work session)

2)
December 3, 2012 (work session)
3)
December 3, 2012 (regular session)

4)
December 3, 2012 (executive session)
5)
December 10, 2012 (special meeting)

6) 
December 17, 2012 (regular meeting)
B)        Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1)
Jamestown Harbor Commission (10/10/2012)


2)
Jamestown Harbor Commission (11/14/2012)
3)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (07/10/2012)
4)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (09/11/2012)

5)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (10/09/2012)

6)
Jamestown Planning Commission (09/19/2012)

7)
Jamestown Planning Commission (10/03/2012)

8)
Jamestown Planning Commission (10/17/2012)

9)
Jamestown Planning Commission (11/07/2012)
C)        CRMC Notices

1)
Revised Public Notice for application of Norman and Jocelyn Bernson, Bridge View Drive re: Assent to construct and maintain a residential boating facility
2)
January 2013 Calendar

3)
Public Notice of US Department of the Interior Bureau of Ocean Energy Management proposed issuance of commercial wind energy leases and site assessment activities, with written comment period to Monday, January 21, 2013
D)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes
E)
Finance Director’s Report

XI. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Letter of Lorraine and Ector Brothers re: 2012 low income property tax deduction for seniors. Council members comment this is a compelling case. Solicitor Ruggiero referenced senior deductions offered by other communities, will compile examples for Council review, and noted the present ordinance is not definitive. The Brothers feel the Tax Assessor’s determination unreasonable. Tax Assessor Ken Gray informed the Brothers their options for appeal to the Assessment Board of Review (they declined) or Superior Court. Solicitor Ruggiero concurred and advised the Council can make a policy decision to amend the ordinance language but cannot grant relief. The Council refers this to the Solicitor for his opinion and drafting of a letter to the Brothers.  

2) Letter of First Subdivision of Shoreby Hill, Inc. President Joseph J. Reale, Jr. re: establishment of historic district designation. Town Planner Lisa Bryer commented on the historic designation and $10,000 grant obtained for this purpose. Solicitor Ruggiero advised placing this back on the Town Council agenda for discussion and official vote whether to send this back to the Planning Commission for ordinance development or other action. Vice President Meagher supports this, commented Shoreby Hill is a perfect example of an historic district, and encourages Town Council support. This will be placed on the next agenda.
3) Memorandum of the Town Clerk requesting permission to contact the Jamestown Democratic and Republican Town Committees for a list of qualified individuals to fill the one (1) Member vacancy and one (1) Alternate vacancy on the Board of Canvassers (terms ending 03/04/2019)
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to allow the Town Clerk to contact the Town Committees for a list of qualified candidates to fill the vacancies. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

4) Letter of State Traffic Commission Secretary Steven W. Pristawa, P.E. re: Route 138 speed limit recommendations. Per Town Administrator Keiser, the Traffic Commission is looking for concurrence and input, but not our approval. The speed limit would increase from 40 mph to 50 mph. 

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Eugene Mihaly to accept the communication from the State Traffic Commission and approve their recommendation to increase the speed limit on Route 138. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

B) Petitions

1) Pole Petition: National Grid and Verizon Communications to locate pole 9.2 at Grey Gull Lane 

a) Recommendation for approval of Pole Petition by Public Works Director Michael C. Gray with the condition the Water Department is contacted prior to excavation so that water main is located and marked   
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to grant the National Grid and Verizon Communications Pole Petition at Grey Gull Lane as recommended by Public Works Director Michael Gray. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
Councilor Tighe asked for future meetings that department heads address their items at the beginning of the meeting. Department heads in attendance stated they don’t mind waiting. Discussion ensued of doing this on an ad hoc basis. The Town Administrator will be notified when this must be done out of necessity. 
XII.  EXECUTIVE SESSION 
None. 
XIII.  ADJOURNMENT.

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Thomas Tighe to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:34 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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